
 

 

Memo 
 
To: Tupelo City Council 
 
From: Tupelo Traffic Committee  
 
Subject:   Review/Approve Traffic Committee Minutes of September 21, 2023 
 
Date: September 28, 2023 
  
 
Attached are the minutes of the Traffic Committee Meeting on September 21, 2023.  The 
following is a summary of their actions. 
 
Old Business: 
 
1. A request from Mr. Jack Foster, 1018 Ridgepark Drive, Tel. 662-231-4095, 

jbfoster67@gmail.com, for the installation of a 4-way stop at Jeff Homan Blvd and Graham 
Drive (currently a 2-way stop on Graham Drive). 
 
Action: Denied 
 

2. A request from Ms. Bridgett Betts, Dynasty College at 449 N. Front Street, Tel. 662-841-
0710, for the following: 
a) A reduction of the speed limit to 30 mph near the entrance to the Dynasty College 

parking lot 
b) Signs and flashing lights on the north and south sides of the entrance, warning drivers 

that they are in a school zone 
c) A crosswalk on Front Street from the school’s parking lot to the public parking lot, north 

of the Tupelo Police Department 
d) Permission for students to park in the public parking lot north of the Tupelo Police 

Department. 
 
Action: Denied (a), (b), and (c). Approved (d) if okay with TPD. 
 

New Business 
 
1. A request from Mr. Jessie King, 1184 Indian Trail, Tel. 662-842-3948, for the installation of 

“No Parking” signs on both sides of Indian Trail up to Hilda Avenue. 
 
 Action: Approved 
 
2. A request from Ms. Daijah Thompson, 505 Perry Avenue, Tel. 662-322-6226, for the 

installation of “Children At Play” signs on Perry Avenue. 
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 Action: Approved 
 
3. A request from Mr. John Gaston, 1764 Columbine Drive, Tel. 662-401-0048, for the 

installation of speed tables on Columbine Drive. 
 

Action: Does not qualify 
 

4. A request from Mr. Trae Belk, 814 West Bay Circle, Tel. 662-231-9173, for the installation 
of speed tables on Mahogany Drive (Wildwood Subdivision). 

 
Action: Postponed 

 
5. A request from Mr. Kenneth McNeal, 1251 Dogwood Drive, Tel. 662-255-9894, for the 

installation of speed tables or multiple stop signs on Dogwood Drive to slow down traffic. 
 

Action: Denied 
 

6. A request from Mr. Cal Smith, 1218 Marshall Street, Tel. 662-841-0800, for the installation 
of the following on Marshall Street: 
a) Three (3) speed tables 
b) Two (2) speed limit signs 
c) Two (2) “Children At Play” signs 

 
 Action: Approved 
 
7. A request from Mr. Martin Herman, President of Spring Lake HOA, Tel. 901-219-9202, for 

the installation of additional speed limit signs on Columbine Drive, Dogwood Drive and 
Spring Lake Drive.  
 
Action: No action needed 
 

8. A request from Mr. Lonn Richardson, Cedar Pointe HOA, Tel. 662-610-1258, for the 
installation of a “No Parking Zone” around the pool area on Arlington Drive. 

 
Action: Approved 

 
9. A request from Mr. Jimmy Blaylock for the installation of a traffic signal at the intersection 

of Green Street and Elliott Street. 
 
 Action: Postponed 
 
10. A request from Councilman Buddy Palmer for the installation of “Deer Crossing” signs on 

Veterans, from Main Street to Hamm Street. 
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 Action: Approved 
 
11. A request from Mr. Larry Sanders, 2326 Camelot Drive, for the installation of “No Big 

Trucks” signs. 
 

Action: Postponed 
 

12. A request from Ms. Makaela Curbow, 2411 William Drive, Tel. 662-687-4443, for the 
installation of “Slow – Children At Play” or “Autistic Child Area” on William Drive. 

 
Action: Approved “Children At Play” signs 

 
13. A request from Mr. Johnny Timmons, TW&L Manager, to change the turn lanes on 

Kirkwood Road. 
 
 Action: Denied 
 



 

 

MINUTES OF THE TUPELO TRAFFIC COMMITTEE 
SEPTEMBER 21, 2023 

 
A regular meeting of the Tupelo Traffic Committee was held on September 21, 2023, at 9:00 am in the 
3rd floor conference room at City Hall.  Members present were Mr. Dennis Bonds, Mr. Norman Cruse, 
Officer Patrick Johnson, Ms. Laura Kramer, and Mr. Barton Wynn. Mr. Brent Spears was present to 
represent the Public Works Department.  Mr. Michael Montgomery, Mr. Emmitt Foster and Mr. Mike 
Williams were absent. 
 
Audience members were Mr. Johnny Timmons, Manager TW&L, Mr. Don Lewis, COO, Mr. Chuck 
Williams, Public Works Director, Officer Jeffery Griffin and Mrs. Janet Gaston, Councilwoman Ward 
6. 
 
Call to Order 
The meeting was called to order by Mr. Dennis Bonds. 
 
Old Business  
 
1. A request from Mr. Jack Foster, 1018 Ridgepark Drive, Tel. 662-231-4095, 

jbfoster67@gmail.com, for the installation of a 4-way stop at Jeff Homan Blvd and Graham 
Drive (currently a 2-way stop on Graham Drive). 
 
Officer Johnson noted that the TPD only has a few crash reports at this intersection.  Therefore, 
Mr. Dennis Bonds made a motion to deny this request. Mr. Barton Wynn seconded the motion and 
it passed unanimously.  

 
2. A request from Ms. Bridgett Betts, Dynasty College at 449 N. Front Street, Tel. 662-841-0710, 

for the following: 
a) A reduction of the speed limit to 30 mph near the entrance to the Dynasty College parking 

lot 
b) Signs and flashing lights on the north and south sides of the entrance, warning drivers 

that they are in a school zone 
c) A crosswalk on Front Street from the school’s parking lot to the public parking lot, north 

of the Tupelo Police Department 
d) Permission for students to park in the public parking lot north of the Tupelo Police 

Department. 
 
Mr. Dennis Bonds made a motion to deny parts (a), (b) and (c) and approve part (d) if it is okay 
with the TPD. Ms. Laura Kramer seconded the motion and it passed unanimously. 
 

New Business 
 
1. A request from Mr. Jessie King, 1184 Indian Trail, Tel. 662-842-3948, for the installation of 

“No Parking” signs on both sides of Indian Trail up to Hilda Avenue. 
 

Mr. Dennis Bonds made a motion to approve this request which was seconded by Mr. Norman 
Cruse. The motion passed unanimously.  
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2. A request from Ms. Daijah Thompson, 505 Perry Avenue, Tel. 662-322-6226, for the 

installation of “Children At Play” signs on Perry Avenue. 
 

Mr. Norman Cruse made a motion to approve this request. Officer Patrick Johnson seconded the 
motion and it passed unanimously. 

 
3. A request from Mr. John Gaston, 1764 Columbine Drive, Tel. 662-401-0048, for the 

installation of speed tables on Columbine Drive. 
 

Mr. Dennis Bonds noted that Columbine Drive is classified as a Local Road and does not qualify 
for speed tables. 

 
4. A request from Mr. Trae Belk, 814 West Bay Circle, Tel. 662-231-9173, for the installation of 

speed tables on Mahogany Drive (Wildwood Subdivision). 
 

Mr. Dennis Bonds noted that Mahogany Drive is classified as a residential street and is eligible for 
speed tables. He also noted that there is not an established HOA in this neighborhood. Several 
members voiced concerns about the length of the street and if there is an actual speeding problem. 
Mr. Bonds then made a motion to postpone this item until further information could be obtained 
from Mr. Belk. The motion was seconded by Mr. Barton Wynn and it passed unanimously.  

 
5. A request from Mr. Kenneth McNeal, 1251 Dogwood Drive, Tel. 662-255-9894, for the 

installation of speed tables or multiple stop signs on Dogwood Drive to slow down traffic. 
 

Mr. Dennis Bonds noted that Dogwood Drive is classified as a residential street and is eligible for 
speed tables. He also noted that the MUTCD does not allow stop signs to be placed for speed 
control. Mr. Bonds stated that these types of requests should come from the Homeowner’s 
Association in neighborhoods where one is established and active. Therefore, he made a motion to 
deny both parts of this request and allow the HOA to request if desired. Ms. Laura Kramer 
seconded the motion and it passed unanimously.  

 
6. A request from Mr. Cal Smith, 1218 Marshall Street, Tel. 662-841-0800, for the installation 

of the following on Marshall Street: 
a) Three (3) speed tables 
b) Two (2) speed limit signs 
c) Two (2) “Children At Play” signs 

 
Mr. Dennis Bonds noted that Marshall Street is classified as a residential street and is eligible for 
speed tables. He also noted that there is not an HOA established in this neighborhood. Mr. Cal 
Smith provided a completed petition with the required signatures. (See attachment “A”.) Mr. 
Norman Cruse made a motion to approve the installation of two (2) speed tables, two (2) speed 
limit signs (20 mph) and two (2) “Children At Play” signs. Mr. Brent Spears seconded the motion 
and it passed unanimously.  
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7. A request from Mr. Martin Herman, President of Spring Lake HOA, Tel. 901-219-9202, for 

the installation of additional speed limit signs on Columbine Drive, Dogwood Drive and 
Spring Lake Drive.  
 
Mr. Chuck Williams, Public Works Director, noted that these types of requests, if there’s no 
change to the existing speed limit, can be made directly to the Public Works Department.  
Therefore, no action was needed by the Traffic Committee.   
 

8. A request from Mr. Lonn Richardson, Cedar Pointe HOA, Tel. 662-610-1258, for the 
installation of a “No Parking Zone” around the pool area on Arlington Drive. 

 
Mr. Dennis Bonds stated that the pool area at Cedar Pointe is located between the intersection of 
Arlington Drive and Cressant Street and the curve on Arlington Drive and that parking on the street 
in this area could cause a sight hazard for through traffic. Residents going to the pool can also park 
on Cressant Street or Bartlett Lane which also run beside the pool area and would not cause a 
hazard. Officer Patrick Johnson made a motion to approve this request which was seconded by Mr. 
Dennis Bonds. The motion passed unanimously.  

 
9. A request from Mr. Jimmy Blaylock for the installation of a traffic signal at the intersection 

of Green Street and Elliott Street. 
 

Mr. Dennis Bonds made a motion to postpone this item until crash data and a traffic count could be 
obtained to see if it meets any of the eight (8) warrant conditions for a traffic signal. Mr. Norman 
Cruse seconded the motion and it passed unanimously.  

 
10. A request from Councilman Buddy Palmer for the installation of “Deer Crossing” signs on 

Veterans, from Main Street to Hamm Street. 
 

Officer Patrick Johnson made a motion to install these signs in front of the Aquatic Center. The 
motion was seconded by Ms. Laura Kramer and it passed unanimously. 

 
11. A request from Mr. Larry Sanders, 2326 Camelot Drive, for the installation of “No Big 

Trucks” signs. 
 

Officer Johnson stated that he believes this type of request is already covered by Code 
Enforcement without the need of signs. Mr. Dennis Bonds made a motion to postpone this item and 
check with Code Enforcement. Officer Johnson seconded the motion and it passed unanimously.  

 
12. A request from Ms. Makaela Curbow, 2411 William Drive, Tel. 662-687-4443, for the 

installation of “Slow – Children At Play” or “Autistic Child Area” on William Drive. 
 

Mr. Barton Wynn made a motion to approve the installation of “Children At Play” signs which was 
seconded by Mr. Dennis Bonds. The motion passed unanimously. 
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13. A request thru Mr. Johnny Timmons, TW&L Manager, to change the turn lanes on 

Kirkwood Road. 
 

Mr. Johnny Timmons stated that he had received a request from some residents on Kirkwood Road to 
change the striping where Kirkwood Road intersects Cliff Gookin from the current “Left Turn Only” and 
“Straight Thru and Right Turn” to “Left Turn and Straight Thru” and “Right Turn Only”. The residents state 
that the amount of traffic on Cliff Gookin trying to get into the high school prevents people from turning 
right onto Cliff Gookin and backs up traffic on Kirkwood Road. There was much discussion about this issue 
with concern that this change would not improve the flow of traffic coming off of Kirkwood Road. Mr. 
Norman Cruse made a motion to deny this request. Ms. Laura Kramer seconded the motion and it passed 
unanimously.  

 
With there being no further business, Mr. Norman Cruse made a motion to adjourn the meeting. Mr. 
Barton Wynn seconded the motion and it passed unanimously. 
 
Submitted by:  Pam Blassingame 
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